Kristen Murtos

President

9600 Gross Point Road Skokie, IL 60076 www.northshore.org

(847) 933-6002 (847) 933-6012 Fax kmurtos@northshore.org

Skokie Hospital

May 13, 2010

SENT VIA FEDERAL EXPRESS

Michael Constantino Supervisor, Project Review Illinois Health Facilities and Services Review Board 525 West Jefferson Springfield, IL 62761

MAY 1 4 2010

RECEIVED

HEALTH FACILITIES & SERVICES REVIEW BOARD

RE: Project 10-008 Skokie Hospital Discontinuation of AMI Service Public hearing Written Comment

Dear Mr. Constantino:

The purpose of this letter, which is being submitted as written comment to the above-referenced project, is to outline how NorthShore University Health System has developed an integrated AMI delivery program that addresses the AMI needs of the communities served by the System's four hospitals.

Project 10-008, to be heard by the State Board at its June meeting provides for the consolidation of the System's two adult AMI inpatient programs into a single, expanded program on the Evanston Hospital campus, while continuing to provide adolescent AMI inpatient services through a dedicated unit at Highland Park Hospital. The consolidation of the adult programs at Evanston Hospital provides for a natural synergy with the System's outpatient AMI and substance abuse programs, which are located on the Evanston campus. Psychiatric evaluation capabilities, as well as protocols for the transfer of patients to the appropriate inpatient unit are provided in each of the System's Emergency Departments.

The System-wide plan allows for the placement of adolescents in a small--12-bed--unit, as advocated at the most recent IHFSRB meeting; and the combining of the two existing adult units provides a sufficient number of patients to support expanded clinical capabilities in an integrated program servicing adult patients.

Even with the consolidation of the System's two adult AMI programs, sufficient capacity is available at Evanston Hospital and at other nearby hospitals to easily accommodate Skokie Hospital's entire AMI caseload. In 2009, only 693 AMI patients were admitted to Skokie Hospital. Documentation, in the form of letters from area providers has been provided, indicating an ability and willingness to admit an additional 840-870 patients, annually. As a result, there will be no compromise to accessibility.

In addition, and of particular importance to Skokie Hospital, the relocating of the hospital's adult AMI program will allow for the demolition of a freestanding building on the campus, that is currently housing the AMI program. That demolition, consistent with the hospital's Master Site Plan which resulted in the State Board's approval of the hospital's \$129.5M modernization

program (Project 09-025) in December 2009 is necessary to support the campus development plan. As presented and approved in Project 09-025 the Skokie Hospital campus modernization program was the result of a master facility planning process that identified and addressed the current and future needs of the surrounding community. The need for primary care and specialty physician services in a convenient and accessible setting supported and integrated with diagnostic and therapeutic capabilities was a key finding of that analysis. Our ability to move forward with that approved plan is critical to meet the current and future needs of our aging community.

Last, enclosed are eight letters of support for the project that have not previously been provided to the State Agency. NorthShore University HealthSystem is committed to meeting the needs of the communities it serves and works collaboratively with many local agencies to fulfill this mission. The attached letters give an indication of that history of collaboration and support our ongoing efforts to best meet the needs of the communities we serve.

Thank you for the opportunity to provide this testimony.

Sincerely,

Kristen Murtos President

Skokie Hospital

KM/ks Enclosures





Health Department and

Community Health Center

trene T. Pierce, MSN Executive Director

Administrative Services 3010 Grand Avanue Waukegan, Illinois 60085-2399 Phone 847 377 8000 847 360 3656

March 26, 2010

Kristen Murtos President, Skokie Hospital NorthShore University HealthSystem 9669 Gross Point Road Skokie, IL 60076

Dear Ms. Murtos:

I have been made aware that NorthShore University HealthSystem is reconfiguring its adult psychiatric services to update and focus them at Evanston Hospital. This will include the opening of a new all private room unit at Evanston Hospital and the closing of an older unit at Skokie Hospital.

NorthShore's relationship with Lake County Health Department is managed on systemwide basis with our patients being cared for at both Highland Park and Evanston hospitals depending on the clinical need. Adult patients evaluated in the Highland Park Hospital Emergency Department are routinely transferred to Evanston Hospital without issue. The opening of the new and larger inpatient unit should be well received by the community and will increase the number of beds available to Lake County residents including those who are Medicaid recipients or require charity care. The synergy that will result from having the consolidated inpatient psychiatric unit on the same campus as NorthShore's partial hospitalization and substance abuse programs will improve care coordination.

NorthShore has traditionally been a major provider of both Medicaid and charity care for the residents of the northern suburbs including Lake County, and I fully anticipate that this practice will continue. In 2009, the Be Well Lake County program was launched as a collaboration between Lake County Health Department and Northshore to educate and treat North Chicago residents with diabetes.

Sincerely,

Irene Pierce

Executive Director



Transforming the Lives of People with Mental Illnesses

Huard of Duscours

Constb.

A in Privation Page At One is

The Free

`

Parry Complete.
F4F

Wenty Money
Field Mill
Using Money
Field Mill
Using Money
Sing Reserve

Harry Salen Esta Salen Mary Salaman and

Russ Lawr Pane 1 Mar Roll

Advisors Council Westers Hosseller

Congression of the Congression o

No. 1 (Fig. 1) Fig. 1 (Fig. 1) Fig. 1 (Fig. 1) Fig. 1

Post (a) Described (a) South Store

rol Multi-Parica lo Name Parica

in the second of the second of

t recouse Director

No. 1 1

g 1 f taryon Sp.

The second of the Staryon Sp.

2 ft on a second of the second of the

Kristen Murtos, President

Skokie Hospital

NorthShore University HealthSystem

9600 Gross Point Road

Skokie, 11 60076

Dear Ms. Murtos:

NorthShore University HealthSystem, Evanston Hospital and the Department of Psychiatry have been active community supporters for Housing Options for the Mentally III of Evanston Illinois. We look forward to continuing this partnership and collaboration with Evanston Hospital. I have been informed of the plans to integrate the inpatient units at Skokie Hospital and Evanston Hospital into one new 21-bed all private room facility.

Housing Options residents may have been homeless in the past, have had poor health care and mental health care and are in need of comprehensive services to support recovery. NorthShore has supported this through provision of care in the outpatient medical clinic, psychiatric clinic and by providing inpatient care when necessary.

Further support has been provided through financial donations and active volunteer members on committees and the board. Educational opportunities have been provided by on site speakers and hosting of a NAMI training series and speakers for our consumers from the Collaborative for Access and Choice. All of this has been done to support the ability of our mutual clients to receive care and treatment in their community regardless of their income.

We fully expect this collaboration and support to continue.

Sincerely,

Debbie Bretag

Executive Director

and the second of the second o

TO THE RESIDENCE OF THE PROPERTY OF THE PROPER

A managery of the dedesired by CABI Pius Happy of the managery Fore Lotte of discussion to differ





eliminating racism empowering women **YWC3**

March 24, 2010

Ms. Kristen Murtos

ywca evanston/north shore

1215 Church Street | Evanston, Illinois 60201 (847) 864-8445 | Fax (847) 864-8498 www.yvca.org/evanston

mary lou's place

a domestic violence shelter for women and their children

Toll Free | (877) 718-1868

Ska

President
Skokie Hospital/NorthShore University HealthSystem
9600 Gross Point Road

board of directors

Skokie, IL 60076

members

Susan Hope Engel President

Kristen Barnes Kathryn H. Collinson Victorin Dinges

Shelley Gates Maureen G. Kenney

Kristian R. Harris Rachel Hayman Martha Holman

Niki Moe Horrell Sameena Mustafa

Susan G Ofeari Renée A. Rodd Michelle D. Terry

Anita Weinberg

executive director Karen Singer Dear Ms. Murtos,

I appreciate you contacting me to inform me about NorthShore University HealthSystem's plans to consolidate its psychiatric services at Skokie Hospital and Evanston Hospital.

With Skokie and Evanston Hospitals only being several miles apart, combining services makes sense, and will not compromise access to care. The expansion of psychiatric services at Evanston Hospital will help to continue to meet the mental health needs in the area. I am not aware of any circumstances in our community where individuals who are appropriate for placement in an in-patient acute mental illness unit have not been placed. From our perspective, NorthShore has a consistent history of providing necessary placement, regardless of payor source.

We are appreciative of that role that you have played and we look forward to our future partnership in serving the community. I am confident that your dedicated staff will continue to provide excellent patient care as you move forward with this restructuring plan based on your desire to provide outstanding service.

In addition, I was pleased to learn that the new unit will focus on adult psychiatry, and be designed consistent with the best practices models for contemporary acute psychiatric care. NorthShore University HealthSystem is a valued and long term partner that supports the mission of YWCA Evanston/North Shore. The expansion of the organization's psychiatric services demonstrates NorthShore's commitment to providing programs of community benefit—especially focusing on meeting the needs of the medically underserved community.

Again, thank your keeping us informed about your plans.

Sincerely,

Karen Singer

Executive Director, YWCA Evanston/North Shore



2009 - 2010 Board of Directors:

Chair Vickie Burke

Vice Chair Suzanne Calder

Treasurer Dan Israelite

Secretary Sandra Hill

Assistant Treasurer Doug Honnold

Assistant Secretary Jan Hazlett

Assistant Secretary Tom Walder

Directors: Kristin Brown Betsi Burns Sidney Caselberry Jac Cerney Susan Emrich Louis English Elena Garcia Ansani Steve Gilford Freddi Greenberg Rejji Hayes Kirk Hoopingarner Rosa McAndrew Carol Remen Bart Rocca Michele Rogers Don Tarkington Patricia Vance Casey Lewis Varela Michael Walker Matt Walsh Eric Witherspoon

Ex-officio John Peterson

President and CEO William F. Geiger

McGaw YMCA is a tax-exempt charitable organization.

March 29, 2010

Ms. Kristen Murtos, President Skokie Hospital 9600 Gross Point Road Skokie, IL 60076

Dear Ms. Murtos,

Thank you for making me aware of NorthShore University HealthSystem's application to the State of Illinois as it relates to the consolidation of your organization's Skokie and Evanston Hospitals psychiatric services.

Although the McGaw YMCA is not an expert in the area of mental health, we fully appreciate the long standing and dedicated partner that NorthShore and Evanston Hospital is to the YMCA—and to the broader Evanston community. I know NorthShore to have an exemplary track record in admitting patients with limited financial resources or who rely on Medicaid as a payor. Specifically, NorthShore has been an important resource to our housing program and partner supporting our 172-bed SRO serving low- and very low-income men.

The McGaw YMCA and NorthShore have a similar mission of enhancing individual health. Your organization demonstrates that by providing world-class health care to its patients. NorthShore's commitment is further demonstrated through the many partnerships with our organization—particularly those that focus on the medically underserved population.

With NorthShore's acquisition of Skokie Hospital, a consolidation of these services is certainly a prudent approach. It is apparent that the organization's decision was made in the best interests to further enhance patient care. The north suburban communities that are served both by NorthShore and McGaw YMCA are diverse in many ways, ranging from ethnicity to religion to income. NorthShore has always strived to provide services that are accessible and address the needs of our communities, and I am confident that this practice will continue.

Please let me know if there is anything else I can do to be supportive of NorthShore's application.

Sincerely,

William F. Geiger President and CEO

Uin 7 guis



Elizabeth B. Tisdahl Mayor 2100 Ridge Avenue Evanston, Illinois 60201-2798 1 847.866.2979

F 847.866.2978

etisdahl@cityotavarxton.org

March 24, 2010

Ms. Kristen Murtos President NorthShore University HealthSystem Skokie Hospital 9600 Gross Point Road Skokie, IL 60076

Dear Ms. Murtos:

I am writing to offer my support of NorthShore University HealthSystem's (NorthShore) proposed new psychiatric unit at Evanston Hospital. As Mayor of Evanston, I am particularly pleased to know NorthShore's proposed facility will improve upon and offer a wider range of services so that our residents can receive top-notch mental health care right here in our own backyard. This consolidation of Skokle and Evanston Hospitals' units into a new single facility will meet the needs of all our neighboring communities at a time when the numbers of area adult and geriatric patients burdened with mental illness is growing.

As you know, NorthShore is a major provider of both Medicald and charity care to our residents. As a long-standing Evanston resident of 37 years, I can vouch for NorthShore's involvement as an exemplary leader, both in pioneering healthcare services for our region and as an actively engaged organization that supports our neighborhood organizations and is always there to assisting the underserved with their health care needs. I have every confidence that NorthShore will continue to demonstrate leadership in providing care to all of our area residents while prioritizing the importance of exceptional clinical care.

I support this move to a state-of-the art facility from a practical standpoint as well. As the two hospitals are only three miles apart, with inpatient utilization down at Skokie's unit, it is wise to avoid a costly duplication of services. It is also helpful that the Evanston Hospital location for the consolidated facility is on the same campus as NorthShore's Doreen E. Chapman Chemical Dependency Program, which will better serve the high percentage of patients who are dually-diagnosed. With residents of the north suburban communities routinely traveling from one suburb to another for many services, including health care, I do not believe that the consolidation of the programs will hinder accessibility to care; particularly with the large number of community agencies that maintain relationships with both Evanston Hospital and Skokie Hospital.

This expanded, state-of-the art facility will be well received and utilized in our community. Please accept my enthusiastic support to NorthShore University HealthSystem's application for an inpatient psychiatric unit at Evanston Hospital.

Sincerely,

Elizabeth B. Tisdahl

Soll Till

Mayor

VILLAGE PRESIDENT Gerald C. Turry

> VILLAGE CLERK Beryl Herman

VILLAGE ADMINISTRATOR Timothy C. Wiberg



TRUSTEES
Lawrence A. Elsler
Lawrence M. Froman
Thomas Heidike
Nicholas Leftakes
Jesal B. Patel, Sr.
Renee Sprogis-Marohn

March 23, 2010

Ms. Kristen Murtos President Skokie Hospital NorthShore University HealthSystem 9600 Gross Point Road Skokie, IL 60076

Dear Ms. Murtos:

I want to thank you for sharing NorthShore's plan to consolidate psychiatric services that currently exist at Skokie and Evanston Hospitals.

I was pleased to support NorthShore's acquisition of Rush North Shore Medical Center. In the past year since the acquisition, it is clearly evident that the organization is living up to its commitment of bringing high quality health care to the area. A consolidation of psychiatric services at Evanston Hospital is a continuation of that commitment, since it will insure that the very best in in-patient programs and services will be available to our residents who need mental illness care.

Residents from Lincolnwood and the surrounding communities will benefit from the newly expanded unit at Evanston Hospital that will provide excellent individual, inpatient treatment for adult and geriatric patients. Our residents have traditionally used both Evanston Hospital and Skokie Hospital, and the consolidating of the psychiatric programs on the Evanston Hospital campus will not result in any difficulties.

The citizens of Lincolnwood are fortunate to have NorthShore as a provider of health care services. This is particularly true for our citizens that are on Medicaid and or need financial assistance for their care. It has been my experience that the NorthShore Hospitals have been a leader in providing care to those components of our population.

I am pleased to offer my support to NorthShore University HealthSystem in its application to the State of Illinois to consolidate its psychiatric services to Evanston Hospital.

Sincerely,

Gerald Turry

Mayor







VILLAGE OF WILMETTE

1200 Wilmette Ave. WILMETTE, ILLINOIS 60091-0040

OFFICE OF THE VILLAGE PRESIDENT

(847) 251-2700 FAX (847) 853-7700 TDD (847) 853-7634

March 29, 2010

Ms. Kristen Murtos President NorthShore University HealthSystem Skokie Hospital 9600 Gross Point Road Skokie, IL 60076

Dear Ms. Murtos:

I am writing you to express my full support for NorthShore University HealthSystem's plan to consolidate its Skokie and Evanston Hospital psychiatric units.

Residents of Wilmette and other North Shore communities have traditionally used both of these hospitals. As a result, I do not believe that the closing of the psychiatric unit at Skokie Hospital will materially decrease access to psychiatric services for our residents or those of neighboring communities.

I recognize that during these challenging economic times, organizations--whether they be a local government like Wilmette or a large health care system like NorthShore--must continually explore the best way to continue to provide quality services while also meeting the needs of the community. I support your organization in its desire to consolidate these two psychiatric units while ensuring that this access is still available to our residents.

Please keep me up to date as you move forward in your consolidation of the two units and your expansion of psychiatric services at Evanston Hospital.

Very truly yours,

Christopher S. Canning Village of Wilmette

DISTRICT OFFICE

820 DAVIS STREET SUITE 102 EVANSTON, ILLINOIS 60201 (847) 492-1200 FAX (847) 492-1202



CAPITOL OFFICE

218 STATE CAPITOL SPRINGFIELD, ILLINOIS 62706 (217) 782-2119 FAX (217) 782-0715

ILLINOIS STATE SENATE

JEFFREY M. SCHOENBERG

Assistant Majority Leader State Senator • 9th District

March 29, 2010

Ms. Kristen Murtos President NorthShore University HealthSystem/Skokie Hospital 9600 Gross Point Road Skokie, IL 60076

Dear Ms. Murtos,

1 am writing in support of NorthShore University HealthSystem's proposal to consolidate its adult psychiatric units through the replacement and expanding of the unit at Evanston Hospital. The consolidation of Skokie and Evanston Hospitals' units into a new single facility will improve the range of psychiatric health services offered to our community and continue to address and meet the ever growing needs of area adult and geriatric patients burdened with mental illness. Because of the two hospitals are located so close to one another, this consolidation will not cause any access-related hardships for area residents.

NorthShore has traditionally been a major provider of both Medicaid and charity care to our residents. This proposed unit serves to improve the regional care offered to our communities in the best way possible. As a long-standing resident of the North Shore, I have personally witnessed NorthShore's involvement as an exemplary neighbor and leader. A pioneering stronghold in our community, NorthShore has always been actively engaged in providing health care for all of its partners, whether that be beneficial support to neighborhood organizations or assisting the underserved with their health care needs.

I am pleased to support NorthShore University HealthSystem's application for an inpatient psychiatric unit at Evanston Hospital. I believe a new and expanded inpatient facility will be well-received and a welcome attribute to our North Shore community.

Sincerely,

Jeff Schoenberg

Assistant Majority Leader - Illinois State Senate

senator@jschoenberg.org website; www.jschoenberg.org

RECYCLED PAPER • SOYBEAS INKS